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The optimal use of health resources by a functional
classification of diseases

N. H. ANTIA

Classification of diseases is necessary for both diagnosis
and treatment. Theoretically, diagnosis must precede
treatment, but in the vast majority of cases when the
patient first comes to a health worker, his or her treatment
is based mainly on symptoms after excluding serious con-
ditions that might pose a threat to life. The diagnosis is
often self-evident, or can be made on the basis of a simple
clinical examination and effective treatment begun.

This approach is not only cost-effective for both the
patient as well as the doctor, it also avoids unnecessary
investigation. Initially, most patients need assurance and
information about when and how to seek additional advice
and treatment in the event of their disease taking a more
serious turn. 'Waiting' and 'watching' are two important
watchwords in medical practice.

The degree of confidence with which an ailment can
and should be diagnosed or managed depends not only on
the skill of the physician but also on the characteristics of
the disease itself. It further depends on the resources of
the individual and the nation. This constraint also operates
among the poor in affluent countries such as the USA
where health services in the public sector are restricted.
Even in Britain, which has had a tradition of providing
high quality health care to all its citizens, the increasing
cost of maintaining these services has necessitated a
degree of privatization. In addition, the health services
are under government pressure to utilize manpower and
resources more efficiently. This aim has been partly
achieved by encouraging self-care and the use of
paramedics and nurses, thus sparing the more expensive
general practitioner and the far more expensive hospital
and specialist services.

Such a graded form of health care is often more accept-
able to the patient as it is readily accessible and encourages
a personal and caring relationship with the health-care
provider-a relationship often absent in modern, techno-
logically oriented medicine. In India there is no graded
system of care and if health care is to reach the majority of
our people who are dispersed in nearly 600 000 villages I
believe there is no alternative to such a system. The increase
in the number of allopathic doctors from 59 000 in 1947 to
300 000 today has failed to control the communicable
diseases that are still the main cause for the mortality and
morbidity of our people. A large number of public and
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private medical practitioners and specialists practise in
the cities and towns but seventy per cent of the population
who live in rural areas do not have access to even adequate
elementary health care. Our medical education tries to
imitate the latest technological trends of the West and our
teachers are obsessed with arriving at a pathological
diagnosis after innumerable and often expensive investiga-
tions. Only the teaching institutions provide enough
facilities for investigation, so the general practitioner adopts
a blunderbuss approach to the treatment of symptoms
which besides being expensive may be dangerous.

It is necessary for India and other Third World countries
to evolve a system where diseases are classified not
according to their pathology but according to the varying
levels of skills and facilities needed for their diagnosis and
management. My experience of over a decade in health
care projects, such as that in Mandwa, Ihas demonstrated
the advantages of differentiating diseases based on a
practical and functional approach.

I suggest that diseases should be grouped into the
following four functional categories:

Category A
Simple self-limiting diseases which can be cured by the
patient and the family. Some examples are: minor coughs,
colds, diarrhoea, bodyache, headache, cuts, bruises,
boils, minor allergies and a host of other everyday condi-
tions. The skills of diagnosis and treatment are known to
most families and treatment consists mainly of the appli-
cation of home and folk remedies or a cheap and safe
over-the-counter drug such as aspirin.

Category B
These are diseases which are not life-threatening but
account for a substantial part of the community's morbidity
load. Some examples are scabies, worm infestations,
moderate diarrhoea, dysentery, acute tracheobronchitis,
more serious lacerations, bruises, abdominal colic,
osteoarthritis, chronic dermatoses, fevers and chronic
obstructive pulmonary disease. These can be adequately
diagnosed and treated by a properly trained paramedical
worker with a modest repertoire of safe but effective
drugs. He can offer advice on the use of oral rehydration
therapy, steam inhalation and application of sulphur
ointment or benzyl benzoate. This advice may be more
acceptable than that of a doctor because of the paramedical
worker's physical and cultural closeness to a patient and
the low cost of the suggested treatment.
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Category C
The third category includes severe gastroenteritis and
dysentery, acute respiratory tract infection, tuberculosis,
tetanus, leprosy, malaria, poliomyelitis, measles,
pneumonitis, rheumatic heart disease and sexually trans-
mitted diseases. These are the major killers and maimers
in the tropics today despite our having the knowledge and
skill for their prevention, treatment and control.
Although the knowledge and technology needed to treat
these diseases is fortunately simple, cheap and safe the
medical profession has not been able to control them in
spite of its near monopoly of health care delivery. Experi-
ments such as Mandwa, Vadu and Jamkhed have revealed
that even these diseases can be managed by the general
population and paramedics working together.

The problem therefore lies not in the inadequacy of
medical science and technology, but in its inability to
reach people because of an over-professionalized and
bureaucratized health system. Four decades of experience
suggests that better health care can only be attained
through a community'S own efforts closely supported by
community-based paramedical workers. These workers
must be taught, supported and supervised by the doctors.
It is counter-productive to withhold simple knowledge
and basic technology from paramedics only because these
diseases have dangerous consequences if not diagnosed
and treated in their early stages. The medical profession
must playa guiding, encouraging and supportive role.
This is often difficult for doctors to understand because
present day medical education and practice is personalized
and curative in nature.

Many of the category C diseases can be prevented by
improving nutrition, environment, water supply, sanita-
tion and by immunization of the high-risk groups within
the community. Diseases such as tuberculosis and leprosy
can be easily suspected by trained community health
workers and paramedics and referred to a doctor for con-
firmation. The treatment regimen can then be prescribed,
the patient's course supervised by the local workers and
he or she referred back to the doctor for an occasional
check if any of the well-known complications arise. Other
diseases, especially those which occur in situations where
medical help is either not available, or too expensive, can
be treated with short courses of drugs such as chloroquine,
sulphadiazine, metronidazole, aminophylline or oral
penicillin and can be referred to the doctor only if there
is a deterioration in the patient's condition.

Category D
This group comprises those few diseases which need com-
plicated skills and facilities which can only be provided by
doctors and hospitals. Nevertheless, the paramedical
worker can be taught to provide first aid before referral as
well as to undertake follow up and after care.
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I realize that in each category the severity of the disease
may increase occasionally and necessitate its transfer to
the next higher category. A waiting period of 48 or 72
hours is generally adequate after which the persistence or
exaggeration of symptoms will indicate referral to the
next level of care.

The above classification may seem to be an over-
simplification of the complex problems of medicine and
may be considered a dangerous practice by those who
work in countries which provide a high quality of medical
care. This classification would leave relatively few problems
requiring specialized knowledge, skills and facilities to be
dealt with by doctors who could in turn devote more of
their time, and limited and expensive national resources to
secondary and tertiary care. Under the prevailing cir-
cumstances the risks of not using the available knowledge
and technology far outweigh the dangers of withholding
it.

The present-day approach has resulted in mystifying
health and medical care by placing it within the reach of
only an affluent minority who can either pay ·for its
services or, through influence, monopolize whatever
service is provided by the public sector. Our doctors
increasingly perceive medicine as a lucrative business and
have mesmerized themselves into believing that 'West is
Best'. They believe that there is no alternative to the
present system even though it has been proved ineffective.
The pharmaceutical and medical instrumentation industry,
whose sole motive is profit, has spared no effort in re-
inforcing this belief among doctors and the public that
modem health care must follow the latest Western pattern
despite its cost and inappropriateness.

A Community Health Care (CHC) system was proposed
by the Indian Council of Social Sciences Research and
Indian Council of Medical Research in their report entitled
'Health for All-An Alternative Strategy'. They suggested
that the vast majority of all preventive, promotive and
curative health care should be undertaken by and within
the village councils because health care can probably be
provided most cost effectively in a highly decentralized
system. The scheme can be implemented by adopting the
above graded approach. This approach has the added
advantage of involving the people in their own health care
and helps release them from the clutches of the health
industry. It will establish a rapport with the people and
their important first level contacts, the paramedical
workers, without which no programme can succeed.
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